TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

NOVEMBER 12th, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, November 12th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm after having trouble with the Zoom login.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by audience member Jane Cottrell.

Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.


Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting in memory of Shannon Kent and all our Veterans.  Councilwoman Weinberger added a thank you to all who served and to their families who sacrificed to defend our country and our freedoms.  Shannon Kent was a Senior Chief Petty Office in the Navy’s cryptology office, was born in Pine Plains and graduated from Pine Plains in 2001.  She enlisted in the Navy in 2003 as a non-commissioned officer and was deployed to Syria.  She was sadly killed on January 16th, 2019 at a meeting where an insurgent detonated an explosive device, along with three other servicemen.  She left behind her husband Joe and two little boys, at the time, ages 3 yrs. old and 18 months old, her parents and a sister and a brother.  The Post Office in Pine Plains has since been named after her.

Supervisor Burton then presented a slide show of pictures of the Veterans Day parade that went through Stanfordville on Nov. 11th, with the Stanford Fire Truck #1 leading the parade through town.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

No one spoke at this time.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Fallon reported that the CAC had an “unofficial” meeting when they walked through the Winnakee Land Trust property.
Councilman Pepe said that the ZBA had not met, but as a liaison to the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission, who were meeting this same evening, that the commission was establishing the roll of the liaisons to this county group, and would have a report next month.

Councilman Coughlin had nothing to report.

Councilwoman Weinberger spoke of the Recreation Commission talking about leveling the soccer fields and hoped to come up with something for all to participate this winter.  From the Historical Society, Kathie Spiers reported that the Pomeroy Foundation had approved an historical marker for the Stissing Train Depot, with plans to apply for the same at the Sutherland Cemetery and at Haights Mill.  The Briggs Cemetery has already been installed.  Mrs. Weinberger thanked the Society for all of their hard work.
Supervisor Burton added that she was looking into historical area displays such as they have on the Walkway over the Hudson as many areas in town have much historical significance, such as the six or so incarnations of the Old Carousel.  

The Supervisor also covered a recent Planning Board meeting: a public hearing was held on a lot line change for Darling Sand and Gravel, a minor subdivision for the rectory and for the old Roseland area, and the Rocky Reef subdivision.  From the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee, they discussed housing diversity and the land use map, ways to encourage local businesses by expanding the business zone and tourism.  They also plan to meet with the Stanford Business Assoc.  Currently we have a new high-end wine store and a café that should be opening soon so the Business Assoc. is energized and wants to see if they can help.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Ms. Burton wanted to respond to a letter to the editor in last week’s Hudson Valley News:  the Town is tired of this nonsense and misinformation and people are getting upset.  The Town taxes will only be 8.5% over 2019’s.   The Clerk has had to calm down worried residents, and you’re sowing dissension and fear.  “Town Projects” have to happen in order to get things done, such as the new part of the Town
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Hall project, the current issue of the old garage demolition, a new Highway truck – these are things that need to get done, new “projects.”  The letter from the former Town Board
member said not to blame them – of course we blame you, and then you mocked this Board with the the lean budget, no services or employees cut. Mary Weinberger is not a Democrat, she was the Republicans choice to run on the Republican line in the election.  Community matters, coming together during a tough time with Covid – please stop.  Councilwoman Weinberger reiterated that she was endorsed as a Republican and did not turn into a Democrat.  Enough said.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept the agenda with the following addition as requested by Wendy Burton: #11 – acceptance of bank reconciliations and the Supervisor’s report.  With these additions noted, a roll call vote was taken:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.
OLD BUSINESS:
1.  CREDIT CARD POLICY: After review of this Credit Card Policy for the second time, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve its’ adoption and the Town’s use of a credit card, to be overseen by the Town Board.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. NEW HIGHWAY TRUCK – B.A.N.: The Board members discussed the financing for a new Highway truck.  After discussion, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to proceed with the investigation of a Bond Anticipation Note through the Salisbury Bank and Trust Company at a rate of .75% interest for the first year.  Mention was made that this first year’s interest rate is not guaranteed for additional years.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
2. OLD HIGHWAY GARAGE DEMOLITION BID: Having received one bid from Meyer Contracting in Pleasant Valley, and having the bid and company fully vetted and recommended by Town engineer, Ray Jurkowski, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept Meyer Contracting’s bid of $94,000.00 to demolish and remove the debris of the old Highway garage.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
3. COVID TESTING: Supervisor Burton stated that employees that are out of work either from Covid illness or awaiting test results are entitled to a total of ten cumulative days paid leave according to Federal law.
4. DUTCHESS COUNTY INTERMUNICIPAL AGREEMENT: The five-year agreement with the County, due to expire in December, was approved for another five years on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  This agreement outlines when Planning Boards and Zoning Boards need to contact the County Planning Department.  The agreement will be signed by Supervisor Burton and returned to the County.   Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. EVENTS COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Kathie Spiers to the Events Committee, who are so far, spearheading a homemade food drive for the Grange, having a photo contest and working with several other Town organizations in getting gift cards for the holidays for families in need.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

6. NYS DEC ESTUARY PROGRAM: This program, in conjunction with the Cornell 
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Cooperative Extension, would like to give a brief presentation in December on their Estuary program and work with the Town’s CAC to be a “smart climate community.”
7. SIGN PERMA AGREEMENT TO EXTEND INSURANCE FOR ANOTHER YEAR: Supervisor Burton was given the authority to sign an agreement with PERMA to extend the Town’s workers compensation insurance for another year on a motion made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger. Signing in November would give the Town a 3% reduction in the premium.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

8. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Brief discussion on holding off the approval of the October 8th, 2020 Minutes.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger to approve the Minutes of October 19th, October 22nd and October 29th as written.   Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

9.  APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS #11 & 11B FOR NOVEMBER 2020: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the payment of Abstract #11 of 2020 as follows:  General Fund, check #s 5531-5622, in the amount of $64,179.42; Highway Fund, check #s 3751-3770, in the amount of $79,223.95; Transfer Station, check #s 3125-3128, in the amount of $6,535.92; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District check #s 3023-3033; Capital Projects Fund, check #s 3007-3008, in the amount of $2,682.00; [Escrow Fund, check #950 and 951, in the amount of $5,464.00].  Grand total of Abstract #11 of 2020: $159.748.51.
Special Abstract #11B of 2020-(refunds of family leave insurance & voluntary disability) General Fund check #s 5540 – 5583, in the amount of $539.95 and Highway Fund: check #s 3748-3750, in the amount of $82.84. Grand total of Abstract #11B of 2020: $622.79

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  

10. ACCEPTANCE OF SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept the Supervisor’s report and bank reconciliations as of October 31st as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

11. OTHER: Supervisor Burton spoke of receiving a heartwarming letter from the Noah Reese Family, thanking the Library and the Recreation Department for a wonderful summer, and enclosed a donation of $50 to both the Rec. and the Library.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – asked about plans to put back up the snake signs at the Briggs Cemetery in the spring.  The Supervisor replied that the area had been treated to have the snakes re-located.  She also asked if the agenda had been posted for the Board meetings.  The Clerk replied that they had been posted.
Curtis DeVito, 43 Bowen Road – he had seen the agenda and was pleased to see that the CAC would be working with the DEC on this estuary program.  He added that there were grants available for culvert, walkable communities as well as a comprehensive plan development and implementation, and was looking forward to their December presentation.

Ms. Burton stated that Doreen Brown was sorry that her grandchildren could not get on the Zoom meeting due to technical problems to do the Pledge of Allegiance, but they will be available for the December meeting.
Councilman Pepe added his thanks to the Supervisor and other Board members for honoring Shannon at this meeting.

With no other matters to discuss, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 pm was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
